
    
  

   
  

THE CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF LASALLE 
POLICE SERVICES BOARD PUBLIC MEETING 
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adopted as presented. 
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Awards of the Police Exemplary Service Medal in recognition of years of loyal 
and exemplary service to law enforcement in Canada, on behalf of the 
Governor General of Canada, will be presented to Senior Constable Kimberly 
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RECOMMENDATION 
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 FF. Schedule of Upcoming Meetings/Events 

September 20, 2021 (or at the call of the Chair) - LaSalle Police Services Board 
Committee and Public meetings: 

• 4:30 p.m. Committee, 5:00 p.m. Public 
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The Corporation of the Town of LaSalle 
Minutes of a Public Meeting of the Town of LaSalle Police Services Board 

May 17, 2021, 5:00 p.m. 
Virtual Zoom Meeting 

Board Members Present: Mayor Marc Bondy, Deputy Mayor Crystal Meloche  
 

Administration Present: Acting Chief of Police Duncan Davies, Acting Deputy Chief of Police Jason 
Woods  

Secretary’s Note: Chair, Mayor Bondy, Board members, and Administration participated in the 
meeting electronically via video conference technology. 

A. Opening Business 

1. Call to Order 
M. Bondy presides as Chair and calls the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m. 

2. Disclosures of Pecuniary Interest and the General Nature Thereof 
There are no declarations of conflict of interest on the public agenda. 

3. Adoption of Minutes 
4407/21 
Moved By: Deputy Mayor Meloche 
Seconded By: V. Houston 
That the minutes of the LaSalle Police Services Board committee and 
public meetings held April 19, 2021 and the committee minutes of May 4, 
2021 be adopted as presented. 

Carried. 

B. Presentations/Delegations 

1. Regional Community Safety and Well-Being Plan - LaSalle Police 
Services Board Update 
Leonardo Gil, Project Manager, of the City of Windsor appears before the 
LaSalle Police Services Board and provides an update on the Regional 
Community Safety and Well-Being Plan. 

C. Reports/Correspondence for Action 

1. Bill 231 - Protecting Ontarians by Enhancing Gas Station Safety to 
Prevent Gas and Dash Act 
4408/21 
Moved By: V. Houston 
Seconded By: D. Allen 
That the correspondence from Constituency Office of Deepak Anand, 
MPP Mississauga Malton dated May 3, 2021 regarding Bill 231 -
Protecting Ontarians by Enhancing Gas Station Safety to Prevent Gas and 
Dash Act be received for information. 

Carried. 
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D. Information Items to be Received 

1. Item 4386/21 – Clarification of Revenue – LPS 4th Quarter Financial 
Report (2020) 
Board member M. Komsa thanks Acting Chief of Police D. Davies for 
clarification on the report. 

4409/21 
Moved By: M. Komsa 
Seconded By: Deputy Mayor Meloche 
That the memorandum from Acting Chief of Police Davies dated April 28, 
2021 regarding Item 4386/21 - Clarification of Revenue - LaSalle Police 
Service 2020 4th Quarter Financial Report be received for information. 

Carried. 

2. LaSalle Police Services Board 2021 Correspondence Summary Number 4 
4410/21 
Moved By: Deputy Mayor Meloche 
Seconded By: V. Houston 
That the memorandum from the Board Secretary dated May 12, 2021 
regarding the LaSalle Police Services Board 2021 Correspondence 
Summary Number 4 be received for information. 

Carried. 

3. Crime Stoppers Coordinator & Statistical Report (April 2021) 
4411/21 
Moved By: D. Allen 
Seconded By: M. Komsa 
That the Windsor & Essex County Crime Stoppers Coordinator and 
Statistical report for the month of April 2021 be received for information. 

Carried. 

4. LaSalle Police Service 1st Quarter Financial Report 
4412/21 
Moved By: Deputy Mayor Meloche 
Seconded By: D. Allen 
That the memorandum from Acting Chief of Police Davies dated May 4, 
2021 regarding the LaSalle Police Service 1st Quarter Financial Report be 
received for information. 

Carried. 

5. LaSalle Police Service Statistics (April 2020/2021) 
4413/21 
Moved By: D. Allen 
Seconded By: V. Houston 
That the memorandum from Acting Chief of Police Davies dated May 5, 
2021 regarding the LaSalle Police Service Statistics for the month of April 
2020/2021 be received for information. 

Carried. 

5 

2 



  

 

 

 

 
______________________________ 

______________________________ 

6. LaSalle Police Service Financial Statements (April 2021) 
4414/21 
Moved By: M. Komsa 
Seconded By: V. Houston 
That the memorandum from Acting Chief of Police Davies dated May 11, 
2021 regarding the LaSalle Police Service Financial Statements for the 
period ending April 30, 2021 be received for information. 

Carried. 

7. LaSalle Police Services Board Financial Statements and General Ledger 
Details (April 2021) 
4415/21 
Moved By: D. Allen 
Seconded By: Deputy Mayor Meloche 
That the LaSalle Police Services Board Financial Statements and General 
Ledger details for the period ending April 30, 2021 be received for 
information. 

Carried. 

E. Questions/Statements by Board Members 

None. 

F. Schedule of Upcoming Meetings/Events 

June 21, 2021 - LaSalle Police Services Board Committee and Public meetings: 

 4:30 p.m. Committee, 5:00 p.m. Public 

G. Adjournment 

The meeting is adjourned at the call of the Chair at 5:25 p.m. 

Chair: Mayor Marc Bondy 

Recording Secretary: Tanya Mailloux 
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1880 Normandy Street, LaSalle, Ontario, N9H 1P8 
Phone: 519-969-5210 

Fax: 519-969-2662 

LaSalle Police Service Public Memorandum 

To: LaSalle Police Services Board 

From: Duncan Davies, Acting Chief of Police 

Date: June 8, 2021 

Subject: Police Exemplary Service Medal – Senior Constable Kimberly Rathbone, Senior 
Constable Bradley Thornton, Sergeant Mauro Tonin 

Background: 

The Police Exemplary Service Medal, administered by the Chancellery of Honours on behalf 
of the Governor General of Canada, recognizes Canadian police officers who have served in 
an exemplary manner, characterized by good conduct, industry and efficiency.  Recipients 
must have completed 20 years of full-time service with one or more recognized Canadian 
police agencies including the LaSalle Police Service. 

The silver Medal is circular with the Scales of Justice superimposed on a stylized maple leaf 
and circumscribed with “EXEMPLARY SERVICE”. The Medal is suspended from a ribbon of 
five equal stripes - two gold and three blue.  A Bar, bearing a stylized maple leaf, is awarded 
for each additional 10 year period of full-time police service. 

On this date: 

Senior Constable Kimberly Rathbone will be presented with the Police Exemplary Service 
Medal in recognition of her 20 years of exemplary police service on behalf of the Governor 
General of Canada. (Senior Constable Kimberly Rathbone’s Biography-attached) 

Senior Constable Bradley Thornton will be presented with the Police Exemplary Service 
Medal in recognition of his 20 years of exemplary police service on behalf of the Governor 
General of Canada. (Senior Constable Bradley Thornton’s Biography-attached) 

Sergeant Mauro Tonin will be presented with the Police Exemplary Service Medal – 1st Bar in 
recognition of his 30 years of exemplary police service on behalf of the Governor General of 
Canada. (Sergeant Mauro Tonin’s Biography-attached) 
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Recommendation: 

That this memorandum and attachment be received for information and presentation. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Duncan Davies 
Acting Chief of Police 
LaSalle Police Service 

Attach. 
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Kim Rathbone’s Bio: 

Kim is a married mother of two who started her career as a police officer over 20 years ago in the city of 
Windsor. She policed the City of Windsor for 15 years where she worked in various roles, which 
included patrol, court services and the bicycle unit. In 2009 Kim was afforded the opportunity to 
become a member of the provincial anti-violence unit, where she worked in a joint forces capacity with 
LaSalle Police and the former Amherstburg Police. Kim found her passion in 2011 when she became a 
member of the High School Resource unit.  Building relationships and connections with local youth 
proved to be an incredibly fulfilling position for her. Realizing the importance and impact of adopting 
the community policing model was not only beneficial to her but the school communities in which she 
cared for.  This revelation led Kim to accept an employment opportunity with a smaller Police service. 

In 2015 Kim began another chapter in her career with Amherstburg Police, hoping to continue to build 
relationships within a smaller community. In Amherstburg, Kim began the Mental Health and Addiction 
officer position. While in this position she lead various initiatives such as employee wellness and peer 
support all the while assisting those in need within the community. Her drive and desire to serve her 
community to the best of her capabilities lead her to complete several courses through the University of 
Ohio and the University of Michigan. 

In 2019 Kim’s career started yet another chapter (the final chapter, she promises) when she was offered 
a position with the LaSalle Police Service. It is here where Kim found her most fulfilling role, building 
relationships within the community she resides in. In 2020 she accepted a position on the Executive 
Board of Directors with the House of Sophrosyne assisting those suffering from addiction within her 
community. Despite all of her movement, Kim still seeks to educate herself to better serve her ever 
evolving community. She is currently enrolled in a diversity and inclusion course at the University of 
Virginia.  Kim could not be more proud to to complete her 20th year as a police officer with the LaSalle 
Police Service and looking forward to what may come her way in the next 10 years. 
Lastly, Kim would like to thank the Town of LaSalle for the opportunity to continue her policing career in 
the community in which she lives and has raised her children in. 
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Brad Thornton’s Bio: 

Brad Thornton is originally from Sault Ste. Marie, Ontario, but was raised in London, 
Ontario. He began his law enforcement career with the Ministry of Correctional Services 
in 1999 where he met his wife Jennie. In September 2000, Brad started his policing 
career with the Toronto Police Service and at the same time his wife Jennie accepted a 
position with the Ministry of Transportation in Windsor, Ontario. 

On April 4th, 2001, Brad reunited with his wife after accepting a position with the 
LaSalle Police Service. 

Brad and Jennie eventually moved to Amherstburg where they have raised their two 
children Karlee (18 years old) and Connor (16 years old). 

Brad has been a part of several specialty units with the LaSalle Police Service; 
however, he mostly enjoys being a front line constable serving the citizens of LaSalle. 

Lastly and most importantly, Brad is grateful to the Town of LaSalle for providing him 
with a rewarding and fulfilling career. 
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Mauro Tonin’s Bio: 

Mauro was born raised in Windsor. His parents Cassiano and Yvonne Tonin along with 
his younger sister, Lisa Hearn have been very supportive throughout his life. In 1997 he 
met his wife, Mirella and was married in 2000. They have two sons, Luca 18 yrs and 
Adriano 15 yrs. Mirella, Luca and Adriano are a constant source of support inspiration. 

Mauro graduated from Assumption High-school in 1995. Mauro then attended St. Clair 
College from September 1995 till April 1998 graduating with a diploma from the Law & 
Security Program. 

Mauro enrolled at the University of Windsor - Criminology Program. During this time, he 
was hired with Revenue Canada - Customs and Excise Division. 

Mauro began his policing career (his dream job) with the then Sandwich West Police 
Force on November 9th, 1990. 

In January 5, 1993 Mauro was promoted to Constable with the LaSalle Police Service. 
During this time Mauro completed levels I and II from Dalhousie University and received 
certificates in Police Leadership and Management. 

Mauro has been active in various programs within the Service. 1997 - present Mauro was 
appointed VIP officer for Prince Andrew. There he is known to all pupils and staff as 
“Constable Moe”. He says that being involved with the VIP program is still the most 
rewarding aspect of policing. Even today he encounters some of the former students, now 
success adults, and they still refer to him as, “Constable Moe”. 

Mauro has served as the first full time Community Liaison Officer from (2004 - 2006). 
Mauro is also a Scenes of Crime Officer, Senior Child Seat Inspector, Historical Vehicle 
Committee Coordinator, Traffic Coordinator, Crime Prevention Through Environmental 
Design Officer, DNA samples - Officer, Major Case Team Member, Domestic Violence 
Investigator, RIDE Team Member, Co-chair of the LaSalle Police Youth Foundation 
Annual Charity Golf Tournament. In 2010 Mauro was a member of the 2010 Winter 
Olympics’ Security Team -Whistler Theatre. Mauro was an original member of the Lasalle 
Police Bike Unit. 

Mauro is the past founding member of both the B- Rad Program -VIP Program for grade 
9's and Safe Seat Save Children Program. Assisted with the Greater Essex County 
District School Board - with Bully Prevention- A Peer Leadership Strategy 
Program. 

Mauro has been named CAA Traffic safety officer of the year (2001) and under Mauro’s 
guidance The School Safety Patrol Program was awarded, “CAA Central Ontario School 
Safety Patrol Achievement Award” (2003), beating out 40 other Safety Patrol Programs. 
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Mauro has received several Supervisors Commendations as well as numerous letters 
from community groups thanking him for his work. 

Mauro continues to volunteer his personal and profession time within the LaSalle 
Community and City at various Service Events and as a charter member of the LaSalle 
Kin Club. 

Mauro has been recognized for his contributions to the community by being 1 out of only 
1500 officers nationwide to receive “Queen Elizabeth II Diamond Jubilee Medal, 
recognizing officers who have made significant civic contributions to their communities. 

Mauro has also received “The Police Exemplary Service Medal” for having over 20 years 
of loyal and exemplary service to law enforcement in Canada. 

2019 Mauro was promoted to the rank of Sergeant. 
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Report LaSalle Police Service Board (June 21, 2021) 

BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 
In December of 2019 Councilor Patricia Simone of Amherstburg invited several community service groups, sports 
organizations and churches (non-profits & charities) to the first Round Table Discussion Group held at the Libro 
Credit Union Centre in Amherstburg. This group was initiated with the goal of providing opportunity for our 
community groups to meet on a regular basis to discuss the needs of our Town and coordinate their efforts to 
meet those needs, discuss innovative approaches to challenges they face, share resources and network with other 
like-minded individuals. The number of groups in attendance has grown and new partnerships have formed, 
mutual support and networking have taken place. We have found this group forum especially helpful in the dark 
days of the pandemic when many groups have displayed optimism and innovation in their approach to community 
service. We have seen great benefits in the networking events, now done virtually. Needs have been identified 
and we have seen great unity and increased service delivery even through the pandemic. One of the greatest 
challenges our community groups face is to continue to recruit, train and support the many volunteers needed to 
continue to reach the people we serve.  As you can imagine, in these days of pandemic, all services are done safely, 
one-on-one and social distanced, which requires more and more volunteers to do the important work of care and 
compassion, social engagement and offering support of various kinds. One of the many challenges we also face is 
the great financial impact of the pandemic on community service organizations. Organizations are experiencing 
reduced revenue from the lack of ability to do large scale fundraising events which has impacted their overall 
budget and cash flow. As well, we see individuals serving who may have experienced impact from lost income 
creating a challenge with fees and expenses associated with volunteering their time. 

REQUEST: 
Many of the organizations participating in the ongoing conversations, the group we refer to as A.C.T. (Amherstburg 
Community Team) have put together request letters for your consideration which are attached to this report. It’s 
our hope that the Police Service Board will consider waiving the fees associated with vulnerable sector criminal 
record checks. Each organization has expressed the difficulty they are experiencing in covering costs associated 
with the recruitment, training and deployment of their volunteers in these days. 

Many of the insurance providers for the organizations represented here have clearly stated policy guidelines for 
vulnerable sector checks regarding how organizations must comply with the regulations in place to keep everyone 
safe. We have provided one newsletter as an example from Robertson Hall which is one of the larger insurance 
companies servicing the non-profit and charity sector. It is important to note that it is often the case volunteers 
who serve in multiple organizations must acquire multiple clearances at significant cost to the organizations or 
individual. Some of the volunteers also must go through the added expense of fingerprinting depending on their 
circumstance which adds to the cost. 

Often times the costs of these clearances are borne by the volunteers themselves, especially in the case of newer 
organizations who have very limited funding. In the current environment, where more volunteers are needed to 
adequately meet the needs and serve in new and innovate ways, with more one-on-one interaction required to 
safely provide services, the fees associated with volunteering add one more barrier to recruitment and retention of 
volunteers. We must emphasize the tremendous reliance our organizations have on the volunteers who serve in 
various capacities; we simply can’t do what we do without them. They are essential to the work. 

FINANCIAL IMPLICATION: 
We are not unaware of the administrative costs associate with provision of vulnerable sector criminal record checks. We 
respect and deeply appreciate the countless hours of administrative work required to conduct the many request for 
these record checks.  We also acknowledge that the funding model for local, municipal Police Service Boards may be very 
different from that of the provincially funded OPP Service. Many of our volunteers have difficulty understanding why, if 
they live in an area serviced by OPP, these clearances are provided free of charge compared to living in an area serviced 
by Municipal funded Police Service there are fees associated. We understand that there may be many reasons why the 
fees have been necessary in the past. We acknowledge all that our municipal Police Services do to provide excellent 
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service, care and support to our community and are extremely thankful for each and every public servant who plays a 
role in keeping our communities safe. Thank you. 

We simply ask that you also consider some of the following as you consider our request to waive fees: 
a. The various community service organizations, sports clubs, and churches represented in this request 

provide valued services to our community and are currently experiencing unusual and difficult 
financial burdens due to the Covid19 Pandemic 

b. It is increasingly difficult to maintain a healthy, engaged, positive volunteer force and the more 
barriers we can remove from our valued volunteers, the better we can serve and meet the needs of 
the community.  

c. Many of the programs and services, ministry and support groups provided by the non-profit, 
charitable and sports organizations represented in this request are extremely beneficial and a vital 
part in sustaining healthy, thriving and optimistic communities. 

RECOMMENDATION: 
At this time, we would recommend 

 that the Police Service Board undertake a review of the fees associated with providing vulnerable sector 
criminal record checks to volunteers offering their services to registered non-profit groups and charities 

 and further that if at all possible these fees be waived for volunteers of those groups 
 and further that they communicate the result of their review and decision regarding the request in a 

timely fashion to the undersigned 

ALTERNATE CONSIDERATION: 
As determined by the Police Service Board 

Thank you all for your time and consideration and for the exemplary way you serve our community. We are in this 
together! 

Respectfully submitted by: 
Representatives of ACT 
Kathy DiBartolomeo, Executive Director, Amherstburg Community Services 
Joanne Fear, Regional Director, Safe Families Windsor-Essex / Administrative Assistant, Lighthouse Church 
Blanche Durocher, Chair of the Board of Directors,The House Youth Centre 
Cindy Hazael-Gietz, Administrative Assistant, ACT 
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